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(Fade In) 
 
EXT. SCHOOL PARKING LOT – DAY (Raining) 
 
The backdoor of a large coach bus is open. Several 
teenagers and adults are throwing their luggage inside. 
 
Several coach buses are around the school, with herds of 
teenagers surrounding some. 
 
Some of the teens are congregating amongst themselves, 
while others are comforting their crying parents. 
 
EXT. SCHOOL ENTRANCE – DAY (Raining) 
 
A tall, slim, brown skin male is standing in front of the 
school doorway. He’s wearing a black hood jacket, covering 
himself with the hood. 
 
His face is filled with nervousness and anxiety, almost as 
if he’s waiting for someone. He looks at his watch and 
sighs. He begins to look disappointed. 
 
A light skinned female with long, light brown hair and 
hazel eyes approaches Cody. She’s tall and beautiful, like 
a model. She’s covering herself with an umbrella. 
 
Her seductive clothing reveals her busty figure. A look of 
relief appears on the male’s face as the girl smiles at 
him. 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Cody. 
 
                      CODY 
               Lexus. What’s up? 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Ready for the trip? 
 
                      CODY 
               What trip? 
 
Lexus laughs. 
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                      LEXUS 
               This one, the one you paid a           
               hundred bucks for. You forgot? 
 
Cody nervously laughs. 
 
                      CODY 
               N-No, no. …No. 
 
Lexus smiles. 
 
EXT. SCHOOL PARKING LOT – DAY (Raining) 
 
An old, tall, skinny man begins to talk loudly, trying to 
gather the teenagers together. Other adults surround him. 
His name is MR. LAWRENCE. 
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               Students, students, gather around. 
               I want to have a word of prayer. 
 
Everyone begins to bow his or her heads. 
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               Dear lord, I want to thank you 
               for all you’ve done for us. 
 
                      WOMAN 
               Yes, lord. 
 
Lexus looks at Cody and rolls her eyes. The two of them 
laugh.  
 
EXT. LONG ROAD – DAY (Raining) 
 
Three large coach buses ride down the long, wet, road.  
 
INT. COACH BUS – DAY  
 
The bus is filled with loud teenagers.  
 
MISS. SAMANTHA ROCHA, a young Caucasian teacher, mid-
thirties, with long black hair is sitting at the front of 
the bus talking to some students.  
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KENN JOHNSON and ROBOERT “ROBBY” LEE are sitting in the 
middle row, behind ERIC GARZA, an Italian teen male about 
seventeen years of age.  
 
Robby is a longhaired, effeminate-looking pretty boy. He is 
tall and Korean with a model’s build. His shoulder-length 
jet-black hair covers his left eye.  
 
Kenn, on the other hand, is much more masculine looking 
than Robby, which may even make him more attractive.  
 
He’s an African American male with light skin, bright eyes, 
and long, neatly kept dreadlocks. His style of clothing 
consists of a long, plain shirt, and baggy jeans.  
 
Kenn and Robby are laughing constantly, annoying Eric, who 
sighs in irritation and bangs his head on the seat in front 
of him.  
 
Cody is sitting alone in the back of the bus, playing a 
handheld game while listening to his CD player.  
 
He takes a break from his game and stares at Lexus, who’s 
sitting a couple seats in front of him on the opposite 
side. Lexus is laughing and talking with her friend.  
 
A Caucasian male with an athlete’s build suddenly 
approaches Cody, WESTON WILLIAMISS. Cody is suddenly 
snapped back into reality.  
 
                      WESTON 
               So, let me guess, you want to 
               ask her out, but you’re too  
               scared to do it.  
 
                      CODY 
               That sums it up.  
 
                      WESTON 
               What’s the hold up?  
 
                      CODY 
               Fear. And, the lack of having a  
               backbone.  
 
                      WESTON 
               Yep, that will do it.  
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Meanwhile, Lexus is talking to her friend a pretty, busty 
girl with jet-black hair and slightly dark make-up named 
HARLEE HANNIGAN. Harlee dresses in tight, sexy clothing.  
 
The girls look back at Weston and Cody. 
 
Cody looks away, while Weston winks at the girls. Lexus and 
Harlee giggle again and turn away from the two boys.  
 
                      HARLEE  
               He’s so hot.  
 
Lexus laughs.  
 
                      HARLEE 
               C’mon, Lexus, why won’t you  
               talk to him already? It’s so 
               obvious that he likes you.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               I know. I’ll tell him when I’m 
               ready. I’m enjoying this   
               attention way too much.  
 
                      HARLEE 
               Hmm, the “attention” or the  
               cash? 
 
Lexus laughs again.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               Both?  
 
EXT. LONG ROAD – DAY (Raining) 
 
The three coach buses ride down the road again.  
 
INT. COACH BUS – NIGHT  
 
The coach bus has quiet down. The students Samantha were 
talking are sleep, however, Samantha is still awake, 
looking outside of the window.  
 
Eric is looking outside of the window as well. Kenn and 
Robby are sleep, as well as Lexus and Danielle, who’re 
keeping each other warm by coupling with each with the same 
jacket.  
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Weston, with his mouth wide open, is sleeping, while Cody 
is listening to his CD player. Samantha (Miss. Rocha) 
yawns.  
 
                      MISS. ROCHA 
               Hey everyone, wake up. See that 
               building over there? That’s  
               the museum we’re going to. Big, 
               isn’t it?  
 
Everyone begins waking up to look out of the window. Cody 
takes off his headphones and slightly elbows Weston, waking 
him up. Weston yawns and wipes his mouth.  
 
Kenn is looking out of the window in slight amazement, 
while Robby looks unfazed. He simply shrugs. He, Robby, has 
a tendency to speak in monotone.  
 
                      ROBBY 
               It’s cool, I guess. 
 
EXT. WORLD MUSEUM - NIGHT 
                
The museum is fairly large, great in both height and width. 
It’s mixed with several designs depending on the era up on 
display.  
 
Some reasons are built like a giant cathedral, while 
another area is built like a cave of some sort to signify 
the Middle Paleolithic.  
 
Each area of the museum is built differently.  
 
INT. COACH BUS – NIGHT 
 
Weston and Cody are looking out of the window.  
 
                      WESTON 
               Hm, impressive.  
 
                      CODY 
               It better be. I paid a hundred  
               damn bucks for this. 
 
EXT. HOTEL ENTRANCE – NIGHT  
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The five large coach buses park in front of the large, 
beautiful, hotel.  
 
Miss. Rocha, Mr. Lawrence, and several other teachers and 
staff are standing front of the hotel, taking attendance. 
It’s totally hectic outside.  
 
                      MISS. ROCHA 
               Okay, listen up! If you hear  
               your name called, please respond, 
               or less you won’t be able to  
               enter the hotel. Does everyone  
               understand? 
 
Miss. Rocha begins calling out names, while the students 
answer her.  
 
Kenn and Robby exit one of the coach buses, followed by 
several other students and Lexus and Harlee.  
 
Cody, Weston, and Eric are the last to exit the bus. Eric 
walks to Cody and Weston.  
 
                      ERIC 
               Thank God that ride is over. I 
               felt I was sitting in front of 
               two girls.  
 
                      WESTON 
               Eric, turn around.  
 
Eric looks slightly confused. He turns around. 
 
                      ERIC 
               What? 
 
A sexy, exotic blonde with a sweet but “seductive” look 
(ALANA) exits a coach bus with an even more exotic Nigerian 
woman (JUDY) with long twists in her hair. Alana has her 
hair in sexy pigtails.  
 
Alana and Judy glare angrily at Eric. He quickly turns his 
back towards him. 
 
                      ERIC 
               Shit. 
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                      WESTON 
               Alana Hurst. Looks familiar,  
               doesn’t she?  
 
                      ERIC 
               God, I wish I would’ve stayed  
               home. She’s going to make this  
               hell for me.  
 
Alana and Judy approach the three boys. Alana smiles 
deviously, while Judy looks at him in disgust. 
 
                      ALANA 
               Eric.  
 
                      ERIC 
               Alana. 
 
                      ALANA 
               How are you? 
 
                      ERIC 
               Fine.  
 
                      MISS. ROCHA 
               Alana Hurst? 
 
                      ALANA 
               Here! (Clears throat) So, still 
               fucking-I mean, “dating”, Lisa?  
 
                      ERIC 
               No… We broke up. 
 
                      ALANA 
               (Sarcastic) 
               Aw, how sad. 
 
                      JUDY 
               Let’s go.  
 
Judy looks disgustingly at Eric. 
 
                      JUDY 
               I’m beginning to feel sick.  
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                      ALANA 
               Hmm, me too. 
 
Alana and Judy leaves. Cody and Weston try to stop 
themselves from laughing.  
 
                      ERIC 
               What are you laughing at?  
 
INT. HOTEL DINER – NIGHT 
 
All of the students are in the diner, eating. Everyone is 
wearing the school’s uniform. The guy’s uniforms consist of 
a red and white striped sweater, and with khaki pants. 
 
The girl’s uniforms consist of the same sweater, but with a 
red skirt instead.  
 
Cody, Weston, and Eric are sitting at a table with several 
other athletic males.  
 
                      WESTON 
               So, what’s the story between 
               you and Alana? The argument you 
               two had was just so passionate. 
 
                      CODY 
               Overwhelming.   
 
Eric shakes his head. 
 
                      ERIC 
               Shut up.  
 
                      CODY 
               She’s the one you cheated on, 
               right?  
 
                      ERIC 
               For the last time, I never  
               cheated on her. It’s not my  
               fault she never checks her  
               messages.  
 
Cody and Weston laugh. 
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                      WESTON 
               Pussy.  
 
Meanwhile, Lexus and Harlee are sitting at a table. Lexus 
is staring at Cody, who’s laughing and talking to Eric and 
Weston. She appears to be in a trance.  
 
Harlee begins to snapping her fingers in Lexus’s face, 
bringing her back into reality.  
 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Oh, what? 
                        
                      HARLEE 
               Look, just fucking talk to him 
               for Christ’s sake. It’s Cody.  
               It’s not like there’s a crowd 
               of girls waiting in line for 
               him.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               What happened to him being hot? 
  
                      HARLEE 
               I was half awake… Anyway, you’ve  
               known him for how long… Diapers? 
               This should be easy.  
 
Lexus sighs.  
 
                      LEXUS  
               I hope so… 
 
Suddenly, Alana, Judy, Kenn, and Robby enter the diner. 
Harlee rolls her eyes in annoyance.  
 
                      HARLEE 
               Speaking of people who are  
               easy.  
 
The beautiful group of hour sit down at a table with other 
pretty people, although, not as good looking as them.  
 
Samantha Rocha and Fredrick Lawrence enter the diner. They 
walk to the center, each carrying a microphone. Miss. Rocha 
begins to speak. 
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                      MISS. ROCHA 
               Alright, quiet it down everyone, 
               Mr. Lawrence and I have something 
               to say.  
 
It becomes quiet.  
 
                      MISS. ROCHA 
               Thank you, all of you, for  
               participating in this Field Trip. 
               The entire History department  
               took a lot of time and effort  
               to make this an educational,  
               but enjoyable, experience for 
               all. Remember, you all are  
               representing our school, so if 
               you screw up and make us look 
               bad, well… We’ll never do 
               anything like this again, and  
               there goes your Senior Prom! 
 
Miss. Rocha then bursts into hysterical laughter. Everyone 
in the diner stare at her strangely, including Mr. 
Lawrence.  
 
Miss. Rocha clears her throat and hands the microphone to 
Mr. Lawrence. He takes it.  
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               Now, let us all say grace. 
 
Everyone begins sighing in protest.  
 
INT. CODY’S HOTEL ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Cody enters his room. He begins to shut the door behind 
him, but Lexus opens it again. Cody quickly turns around. 
He sighs in relief. 
 
                      CODY 
               Oh. Lexus. 
 
Lexus laughs.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               What, did I scare you? 
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Cody quickly shakes his head.  
 
                      CODY 
               N-No… I-I’m fearless.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               Yeah, I bet.  
 
Lexus shuts the door and walks to Cody, who begins to 
become a little nervous.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               So… What nice weather we’re   
               having!  
 
                      CODY 
               Oh yeah. The moon is…much more 
               full than…usual… 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Yes, and the sky? It’s- 
 
                      CODY 
               Black. Very, very, black. Well,  
               not entirely black. It’s really- 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Blue.  
 
                      CODY 
               But it’s dark, so it looks  
               black, when- 
 
                      LEXUS 
               It’s not.  
 
                      CODY 
               Exactly.  
 
Lexus and Cody begin moving closer to each other. They 
almost kiss when suddenly; the door opens. Weston enters 
the room. Lexus quickly gets off of Cody, embarrassed.  
 
 
                      WESTON 
               Heh, well, if you need me to 
               leave… 
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                      LEXUS 
               No-No, that’s okay. I was just 
               leaving. 
 
She faces Cody.  
                      LEXUS 
               See you around.    
     
Lexus quickly begins to leave the room. 
  
                      LEXUS 
               (Mumble)  
               I am such in idiot.    
 
She slams the door. Cody glares at Weston, who laughs at 
him.  
 
                      WESTON 
               Oh, sorry, dude. Were you two 
               about to- 
  
                      CODY 
               Don’t you ever knock, Weston? 
               Did your parents ever teach  
               you that? 
 
                      WESTON 
               Yeah, but not when it’s my  
               room.               
 
Cody narrows his eyes in anger at Weston, who smiles 
deviously.  
 
INT. WORLD MUSEUM LOBBY – DAY 
 
The whole Senior class, almost reaching four hundred, are 
standing around, talking, and forming groups with their 
friends.  
 
Cody, Weston, and Eric enter the museum. Cody looks around 
in awe.  
 
                      CODY 
               Money well spent.  
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Alana and Judy enter the museum as well, and form a group 
with Kenn and Robby. Eric glares at them.  
 
                      CODY 
               Eric? 
 
Eric quickly faces Weston and Cody.  
 
                      ERIC 
               Huh? 
 
                      CODY 
               You okay? 
 
                      ERIC 
               Peachy.  
 
Cody and Weston stare at Eric, who looks a little 
embarrassed.  
 
                      ERIC 
               …I saw it on a show. 
 
Lexus and Harlee then approach the group of three. Cody 
looks at Lexus. She turns away from him.  
 
                      HARLEE 
               So, who’s excited about learning 
               how the human civilization began? 
               Me? I’m ecstatic.  
 
Weston shrugs.  
 
                      WESTON  
               I just came to see the blood.  
 
Meanwhile, Samantha Rocha and Carl Lawrence are talking in 
front of the large globe in the middle of the gigantic 
lobby.  
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               Impressive, isn’t it, Samantha? 
 
 
                      MISS. ROCHA 
               “A” plus! 
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                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               I’m thinking about checking out 
               the Chinese Exhibit, you?  
 
                      MISS. ROCHA 
               The Food Court. I missed  
               breakfast this morning.  
 
Mr. Lawrence stares at Miss. Rocha, who gasps.  
 
                      MISS. ROCHA 
               Oh! Right. (Laughs) Sorry. 
               I’m taking my kids to the Greek 
               art section. I love seeing the  
               naked painted men with the hard  
               bodies, yet, abnormally small  
               penises.  
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               Right… Anyway, lunch starts at 
               one, and we’ll return here at  
               five. I want to show the kids 
               around the city before we head 
               back to the hotel. How’s that  
               sound?  
 
                      MISS. ROCHA 
               Peachy! I’ll let the other staff 
               know. 
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               Actually, everyone already knew  
               of the plan except you. They  
               figured you’d… Forget.  
 
Miss. Rocha’s eyes slight perk up. She laughs. 
 
                      MISS. ROCHA 
               Oh, well, that’s nice of them.  
 
INT. ART EXHIBIT - DAY 
 
Cody, Weston, Eric, Lexus, Harlee, and Alana, Judy, Kenn, 
Robby are in a room surrounded by paintings and statues 
concerning Greek art.  
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There are several other students in the room, many of them 
who are following behind Miss. Rocha.   
 
There’s a middle-aged man, MR. HOFFMAN, fifties, standing 
in front of the large group of people. He’s tall, but 
husky. He’s bald and he’s wearing a long, white robe.  
 
Miss. Rocha appears to be fascinated with what he’s saying, 
while Alana and Judy look disinterested.  
 
Alana has her blonde hair in two side ponytails while 
wearing a schoolgirl’s uniform (with a much shorter skirt), 
and long boots.  
 
                      MR. HOFFMAN 
               So, any questions? 
 
Judy raises her hand.  
 
                      JUDY 
               I have one. It’s more of a  
               statement, really.  
 
                      MR. HOFFMAN 
               Sure. (Smiles) Ask away.  
 
                      JUDY 
               I believe “art” is a state of  
               mind. Regardless of how many  
               people claimed to have been  
               “enlightened” during that time  
               period, I don’t see how painting  
               pictures of people was never an  
               ideal occupation. Why would it?  
               Much like now, people were more  
               interested in music and technology. 
               No one had the time to just sit  
               and draw pretty little pictures of  
               flowers and trees. Besides, the most  
               famous artists are never discovered  
               until after they die. Name me one  
               modern-day famous artist.   
                
Mr. Hoffman attempts to speak, but Judy quickly interrupts 
him.  
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                      JUDY 
               I didn’t think you could.  
               People draw based how they  
               feel. They shouldn’t expect to 
               get a profit from it, and if so,  
               they should change professions 
               because they’re only wasting  
               their time.  
 
Alana giggles, followed by a chuckle from Kenn and Robby. 
Harlee rolls her eyes, while Lexus shakes her head. Miss. 
Rocha is giving Judy a stern look.  
 
                      MR. HOFFMAN 
               Nothing is a waste of time,  
               Ms. Masud.  
 
Robby yawns. He leaves. Kenn follows him. Meanwhile, Judy 
is still arguing with Mr. Hoffman.  
 
                      JUDY 
               (To Hoffman) I just think you  
               should research a topic  
               thoroughly before you attempt  
               to teach it to others.  
 
                      MS. ROCHA 
               Judy! 
 
Robby and Kenn sneak out of the room. Cody turns around and 
watches them leave.  
 
INT. MUSEUM HALLWAY – DAY 
 
Robby and Kenn are walking down the hall.  
 
                      ROBBY 
               Dude, Judy’s a bitch. 
 
                      KENN 
               Yet, we’re her friends. Why? 
 
                      ROBBY 
               (Shrugs) ‘Cause she buys us  
               stuff? 
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                      KENN 
               Plus, she has a nice ass. 
 
Robby stops walking and looks at Kenn. 
 
                      KENN 
               Man please, like you’ve never  
               looked before.           
 
                      ROBBY 
               Of course, but I’d never admit 
               it. Not to you.  
 
Kenn sighs. He becomes serious.  
 
                      KENN 
               Sorry, Rob. This whole thing is 
               new to me, you know? Before, I’d  
               never thought I’d be… I mean,  
               look at me. I’m a manly man. Does  
               it look like I’d be out dating  
               other guys? 
 
Angry, Robby slowly walks closer to Kenn, who begins to 
look a little frightened. While his face expresses anger, 
Robby’s voice is actually calm. 
 
                      ROBBY 
               Kenn. I think you should stop 
               talking.  
 
INT. WORLD MUSEUM LOBBY – DAY 
 
There’s a group of students surrounding an old bum in the 
lobby.  
 
The old, seemingly homeless guy has a cart full of items 
related to the black arts, such as spell books, potions, 
tarot cards, and books dealing with demons and rituals.  
 
The guy’s name is SHY. Shy is trying to speak, however, the 
students are laughing and making fun of him. Curious, Robby 
and Kenn join the huge crowd. 
 
The ringleaders of the bullying are a couple, TIM and a 
redhead, MACY, both eighteen, both with mean, tough 
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exteriors. Tim walks to Shy’s cart and picks up a tiny 
bottle, spinning it around.         
 
                      TIM    
               So, what does this one do, 
               “Shy”? Does it turn people  
               into frogs? 
 
Macy walks behind Tim, rubbing on him. 
  
                      MACY 
               Or maybe into human flies? 
 
Shy snatches the potion, angry. Tim and Macy continue to 
laugh at him. Tim walks to Shy’s cart and takes his book of 
demons. 
 
                      TIM 
               And what the fuck is this?  
               Here, Mace. Catch. 
 
Macy catches the book and flips through it as well. She 
laughs. 
 
                      MACY 
               Fairy-tales for adult virgins, 
               probably. Here, Tim.  
 
She attempts to throw it back at Tim, but Shy steps in the 
way to catch it, except it hits him in his face instead. 
Tim and Macy look surprised. 
 
                      MACY 
               Whoops? 
 
Everyone suddenly bursts into laughter, with Tim and Macy 
in the lead. Robby and Kenn shake their heads in 
disappointment.  
 
                      ROBBY 
               Assholes.  
 
                      KENN 
               Yeah, let’s go.  
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Furious, Shy takes his cart and leaves the group of kids. 
They continue to point and laugh. Robby and Kenn leave the 
group and run to the man. 
 
                      ROBBY 
               Hey! Wait!  
 
                      SHY 
               Piss off.  
 
                      ROBBY 
               We just want to talk. Really.  
               We’re not like them. 
 
Shy stops. He looks at Robby and Kenn, who look genuinely   
concerned, although, obviously, a bit intimidated.  
 
                      SHY 
               Make it quick.  
 
                      ROBBY 
               Sorry for what happened back  
               there. They were jerks. 
 
                      KENN 
               Ugly jerks.  
 
                      ROBBY 
               (To Kenn) 
               Yeah, you can’t really be mean  
               and ugly. It just doesn’t fit.  
 
                      KENN 
               (Nods in agreement) 
               Mm-Hmm.  
 
Shy looks at Robby and Kenn in slight confusion. Robby and 
Kenn refocus their attention back to him. 
 
                      ROBBY 
               Sorry. We just didn’t like the 
               way they treated you. We… Uh…  
               Wanted you know that.  
 
Kenn nods and pats Shy on his shoulder, which causes him to 
cringle slightly in pain. 
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                      KENN  
               Don’t worry about it, man.  
               They’ll get theirs.  
 
Shy takes something out of his pocket, a shiny, silver 
locket with a star-shape in the center. He gives it to 
Robby.  
 
                      SHY 
               Here, where this. It will  
               protect you.  
 
Kenn and Robby took confused. Hesitant, Robby takes the 
locket, and places it around his neck. 
 
                      ROBBY  
               Okay… Protect me from what?  
     
                      SHY 
               From “It”. You, this place…  
               It’s haunted, and it’s going  
               to kill every single one of  
               you.  
               (Pointing at random people) 
               Him, him, her, that kid... 
             
Shy then points at the group of teens laughing, namely Tim 
and Macy. Robby and Kenn turn to that direction. 
 
                      SHY   
               …Them. Everyone. 
 
Kenn and Robby turn back to Shy, seemingly creeped out.  
 
                      SHY  
               Wear it at all times. You make  
               yourselves vulnerable the  
               moment you take it off.  
 
Shy begins to leave. He turns around to face the teens. 
 
                      SHY 
               Good luck. 
 
He leaves. Robby and Kenn look petrified. Kenn gulps.  
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                      KENN 
               Yeah… I’m going to take that. 
 
He takes Robby’s locket. 
 
                      ROBBY 
               Hey, that’s mine! He gave it  
               to me! 
 
He tries to take it back, but Kenn refuses to let go. 
 
                      KENN 
               Well, too bad! 
 
                      ROBBY 
               I want it, give it back!  
 
The two begin fighting over the locket. They fall on the 
ground, trying to snatch the locket from each. The security 
guards standing around run to them.  
 
INT. BODY WORLD EXHIBIT  
 
Lexus is looking at the displays of the human body. Cody 
walks beside her, however, she pretends to not notice. Cody 
sighs. He steps in front of Lexus, surprising her. 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Cody-  
 
                      CODY 
               It’s me, isn’t it? I came on  
               too strong, or maybe not strong 
               enough. I felt I was making  
               progress, you know, with the  
               talking about the night  
               sky and everything. We had a  
               fluent conversation going.  
               We were both into it.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               Yeah. We did. We were.  
 
                      CODY  
               So… Why are you avoiding me?  
 
Lexus sighs.  
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                      LEXUS 
               I’m sorry, it’s just… (Pause) 
               I’m just… (Pause)  
               I’m unstable.  
 
                      CODY 
               And?  
 
Lexus looks around. She sees a small, dark corner to the 
left of the room. She pulls Cody with her as she walks to 
the dark corner. She pushes him against the wall and begins 
kissing him wildly. Cody stops.  
 
                      CODY 
               What if someone catches us? 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Oh… I really didn’t think about   
               that.  
 
Lexus pulls Cody out of the corner. She straightens his 
shirt.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               Cody… I really like you, I do.  
               We’ve known each other for so  
               long, diapers, and I don’t know 
               why it took me so long to tell  
               you this because, like Harlee  
               said, it’s not like I had any  
               competition. I guess I was just…  
               Scared you’d reject me. 
 
Cody laughs. 
 
                      CODY 
               Me? Reject you? Lexus, are you  
               high? You’re the hottest girl  
               in school. How could I ever  
               reject you? 
 
Lexus crosses her arms. 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Really? Is that the only reason?  
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Cody begins rubbing Lexus’s arms. They smile. 
 
                      CODY 
               Of course not.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               I found this place at the hotel,  
               “Sunshine Café”. It’s not really  
               romantic or anything, but it’s  
               all I can afford. I was wondering- 
 
                      CODY 
               I’ll be there. 
 
Lexus looks a bit surprised. She laughs.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               Don’t you want to know the time  
               first? 
 
She laughs again. Cody begins to look embarrassed.  
 
                      CODY 
               Oh, right. Right…  
 
                      LEXUS 
               Eight. P.M., if you want to be 
               specific. 
 
                      CODY  
               (Smiles) I’m there. 
 
Lexus smiles. 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Good! Good…  
 
There’s silence.  
 
INT. CODY’S HOTEL ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Cody is in the mirror, dressing himself in nice, designer 
clothes. Weston is lying on the bed, throwing a ball in the 
air, and then catching it repeatedly.  
 
                      WESTON  
               So, this is it? 



25. 

 
                      CODY 
               Yeah man, I think so. I’m trying 
               not to get my hopes up though, 
               incase Lexus…  
 
                      WESTON 
               -Stand you up? It’s Lexus, man. 
               She wouldn’t do that.  
  
                      CODY 
               Well, I’d like to think that, but  
               I don’t exactly have a good  
               history when it comes to girls,  
               especially girls like Lexus.  
               Getting stood up is nothing out  
               of the ordinary.   
 
INT. HOTEL LOBBY – NIGHT 
 
Judy is complaining to her group of friends, Alana, Robby, 
and Kenn. Alana and Judy are sitting on one couch, while 
Kenn and Robby are sitting across from them. 
 
Judy is venting to them, while they appear to be bored with 
her conversation. 
 
                      JUDY  
               She had the audacity, the  
               audacity, to approach me with  
               that foolishness. It is not my 
               fault that I am more desirable  
               in her boyfriend’s eyes than  
               she is. She eats the cupcakes.  
               Not me.  
                                
 
Cody can be seen walking down the stairs, making his way 
towards the café. Alana, Robby, and Kenn quickly look at 
him in interest, especially Alana, who stares at him. 
 
 
                      JUDY 
               So that’s when I- 
 
                      ALANA 
               -Yeah, sweet.  
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Ignoring Judy, Alana perkily gets up from her seat and 
walks to Cody. Judy looks shocked.  
 
                      JUDY 
               I was not done talking.  
 
Alana’s smiling happily at Cody, who looks annoyed to be in 
her presence.  
 
                      ALANA 
               Hi Eric’s friend!  
 
Alana begins rubbing flirtatiously over Cody, who begins to 
look uncomfortable.  
 
                      CODY 
               Gee… I thought I had a name.  
 
                      ALANA 
               You’re quite the hottie tonight.  
               What’s the occasion? 
 
                      CODY 
               I’m meeting someone.  
 
                      ALANA 
               She must be a very lucky girl… 
               Or guy, if you’re into that  
               sort of thing.  
 
Cody sighs.  
 
                      CODY  
               What do you want?  
 
Alana begins moving closer to Cody 
 
                      ALANA 
               I want you. (Pause) Mister…   
 
Cody pushes her off of him. Annoyed, Alana sighs. She rolls 
her eyes.  
 
                      ALANA 
               Fine! It’s about Eric. I want to 
               know if he still thinks about me.   
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                      CODY 
               Of course he does.    
 
                      ALANA 
               (Hopeful) Really? He does? Do you  
               think there’s a chance we can get 
               back together?  
 
                      CODY 
               Oh, of course not.   
 
Alana gasps in shock. She becomes teary-eyed.  
 
                      ALANA 
               W-What? Why? What have I done 
               to him? 
 
                      CODY 
               Look, I gotta go. When you see 
               Eric, the two of you handle  
               your problems together. Okay?    
 
Cody pats Alana’s shoulder. She’s quiet, however, tears are 
falling down her face.  
 
                      CODY 
               Good girl.  
 
Cody leaves. Alana then looks angry. Meanwhile, Judy can be 
heard sighing in annoyance.  
 
                      JUDY 
               Stupid girl.  
 
Judy gets up from the couch and leaves the lobby. Alana 
continues to look upset.  
 
INT. LEXUS’S HOTEL ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Lexus is sitting on the bed, silent. She looks stunning, 
dressed in sexy clothing. Her make-up is perfect. She looks 
tease. She looks at her watch. It says; “7:30”.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               Only a half-hour more to go. 
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Lexus begins to sit in silence once again. She begins 
tapping her feet together. After a few moments, she sighs.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               Oh hell.  
 
Lexus gets up and exits the room. 
 
INT. HOTEL HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
Lexus is walking down the hall, still seemingly tense. She 
hears giggling coming from above.  
 
Tim, with his arms wrapped around Macy, walks pass Lexus. 
He turns around and whistles at her. Macy hits in him in 
anger.  
 
                      MACY  
               Jerk.  
 
Lexus turns around. Tim winks at her before turning to his 
girlfriend. Lexus looks a bit disgusted.  
 
EXT. HOTEL ENTRANCE – NIGHT  
 

Tim and Macy leave the hotel. Macy is walking further ahead 
of him, highly upset. Tim laughs about it, overall 
appearing to be very clueless. 
 
                      TIM 
               Aw, c’mon, Mace! It was just  
               a peep!  
 
                      MACY 
               I don’t care, Tim! I’m tired  
               of you always looking at other 
               girls, especially when I’m  
               around!  
 
 
                      TIM 
               Well, if you were hot enough maybe 
               I wouldn’t have to look at other  
               girls.  
 
Macy gasps in shock. Tears begin forming in her eyes.  
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                      MACY 
               I can’t believe you.  
 
Macy begins walking away.  
 
                      TIM 
               It was a joke. C’mon, I’m sorry! 
               Lighten up!  
 
Suddenly, a dark figure surrounded in shadows comes from 
above and drags Tim to the sky, going through the thick 
trees covering the hotel. 
 
Macy turns around, confused. Tim is gone.  
 
                      MACY 
               …Tim? Tim? Where are you?  
 
Suddenly, Tim can be heard screaming. Sounds of a 
monstrous, savage beast tearing through his skin can be 
heard coming from the thick trees.  
 
Macy gasps in fear as the leaves and branches from trees 
begin shaking wildly. It’s impossible to see the figure 
because the thick leaves are covering it.  
 
Suddenly, Tim’s body drop to the ground from the bloody 
trees. His face has been removed, and his skin and clothes 
are completely ripped. Macy screams in devastation.  
 
                      MACY  
               Tim!  
 
Suddenly, Macy is grabbed from behind by a tall, dark 
figure wearing a long, dark, trench coat, and a large, 
black hot covering his entire face, showing only darkness. 
 
Macy screams as she attempts to break free from the figure. 
She elbows the figure, causing it to release Macy. Macy 
sprints away from the figure.  
EXT. HOTEL GARDEN - NIGHT 
 
Macy is running through the garden, screaming for help. She 
turns around. The dark figure is gone.  
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Macy sighs in relief when she suddenly bumps into a tall 
figure in front of her, causing her to fall completely on 
the ground.  
 
Macy looks at the figure. She screams in total fear. The 
tall, long trench coat-wearing killer, STALKER, is standing 
in front of her. 
 
Screaming, Macy attempts to run, but the gentleman pulls 
her by hair and jerks her up.  
 
He forcibly turns her around and takes out a long blade. He 
takes the blade and pierces it deep into Macy, who gasps in 
pain as tears flow down her face.  
 
INT. HOTEL LOBBY – NIGHT 
 
Lexus walks down the steps, seemingly nervous. He takes in 
a deep breath, then exhales. Suddenly, a loud scream, 
Macy’s scream, is heard from outside. 
 
Concerned, Lexus slowly walks to glass doors. He looks out 
the window, frightened and confused. The screams continue. 
Lexus runs to the receptionist.   
 
                      LEXUS 
               Call security! Now!  
 
The receptionist looks confused. Suddenly, Macy’s screams 
are heard again. The receptionist quickly picks up the 
phone and dials a number.  
 
Moments later, five security guards pull out their guns and 
rush out of the hotel. Lexus stays by the door, worried and 
scared.  
 
Gunshots are heard. Lexus covers her eyes as she begins 
crying. The gun shots stop, and the lights suddenly cut 
off, rendering the entire hotel dark.  
 
INT. SUNSHINE CAFÉ – NIGHT 
 
Cody is sitting at a table by himself. Cody looks at his 
watch. It’s eight o’ clock exact. He sighs.  
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Suddenly, the electricity cuts off. Everyone begins looking 
and speaking in panicked confusion as the intercom voice 
comes on.  
 
                      INTERCOM VOICE  
               Attention everyone. This is a  
               code red. The hotel will now be 
               on lock. Please stay in your  
               rooms until further notice.  
               Thank you.  
 
Cody begins to look concerned.  
 
INT. HOTEL HALLWAY – NIGHT  
 
Lexus, seemingly stressed, is walking down the hallway. She 
attempts to open several doors, but all a locked. She comes 
across one hotel room. She bangs on that door as well. 
 
Someone opens the curtain, slightly peeping through it.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               Please…  
 
The person quickly shuts the curtains in fear. Lexus 
appears shocked as she slowly begins to tear up. 
 
Suddenly, a loud “BANG!” is heard from the down the hall, 
followed by the cries of a girl…Macy.  
 
Lexus looks down the hall which leads to the lobby. She 
gulps. 
 
INT. HOTEL LOBBY – NIGHT 
 
The bangs on the door continue. Macy is kneeling on the 
door, covered in blood, and crying. Lexus enters the lobby. 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Oh God.  
 
Lexus runs to the door. She attempts to open the door, but 
it’s locked. Macy continues to cry.  
 
                      LEXUS 
               (Whisper) Damn.  
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               (Looks at Macy) I’m going to  
               find someone with a key. Hide 
               until I come back, alright?  
 
Macy cries cease as she suddenly freezes, not moving at 
all. Lexus looks confused. 
 
                      LEXUS 
               Is everything okay- 
 
Macy stops crying. She stands here, petrified, look at 
Lexus in total devastation. Lexus looks confused. 
 
                      LEXUS 
               What’s wrong- 
 
Stalker suddenly grabs Lexus from behind. Lexus attempts to 
scream, but before she make a sound, Stalker grabs her head 
and snaps her neck.  
 
Stalker throws Lexus’s corpse on the ground. Macy stares at 
him, screaming. Stalker takes out his blade as he slowly 
walks to Macy. Her streams get louder.  
 
INT. SUNSHINE CAFÉ – NIGHT 
 
Everyone is in a panic. Cody is still sitting at the table 
alone, obviously trying to remain calm.  
 
Suddenly, glass shattering is heard alone with sharp 
screams at the sound of flesh being ripped around.  
 
Several of the females in the café begin crying. Gunshots 
begin going off.  
 
Cody faces becomes ridden with fear, though, he’s trying 
his best to remain calm. It’s obvious that he’s worried.  
 
INT. HOTEL LOBBY – NIGHT 
 
Several security guards run to Lexus’s dead corpse lying 
motionlessly on the ground. One of him feels her pulse. He 
looks at the others.  
 
                      SECURITY GUARD 
               She’s dead.   
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INT. COACH BUS – NIGHT  
 
The coach bus is completely. Samantha Rocha is sitting at 
the front seat. She covers her face in sadness. 
 
Everyone is sitting in the same seats they were sitting in 
before. Robby and Kenn are quiet, and Weston is sitting 
next to Eric instead of his old seat next to Cody. 
 
Cody is sitting at the very back of the bus, staring at 
nothing, vacant. Harlee is sitting alone. The seat next to 
her, Lexus’s old seat, is empty. Harlee is crying 
hysterically.  
 
Eric and Weston turn around to face Cody. Weston attempts 
to say something to Cody, but Eric stops him. He shakes his 
head. Weston looks at Cody again. He sighs.  
 
EXT. OUTDOOR FUNERAL SERVICE – DAY 
 
There are three coffins, belonging to Lexus, Macy, and Tim. 
Their pictures are sat on top of their closed coffins.  
 
The funeral is huge, with many people attending wearing all 
black.  
 
Harlee, Cody, Weston, and Eric are standing in front row 
staring at the middle coffin, Lexus’s coffin.  
 
                      PASTOR 
               Alexandra Abrams, Macy Thomas,  
               and Timothy Andrews were three 
               bright, intelligent, beautiful  
               teens who died long before their 
               time. The three of these kids  
               were-   
 
Harlee begins crying. Cody hugs her as the two tear up 
together. Weston, seemingly embarrassed, looks away.  
 
Eric looks up. He sees Alana entering the ceremony. She’s 
dressed in black and her hair is down instead of the usual 
pigtails.  
 
Eric walks to her, seemingly agitated. He pulls her away 
from the group.  
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                      ERIC 
               Alana, what are you doing here? 
               Now isn’t the time for this. 
 
                      ALANA 
               As much as your ego would like  
               you to believe, Eric, I didn’t  
               come here for you. I came for  
               her. Lexus.  
 
                      ERIC 
               Why? 
 
                      ALANA 
               Excuse me?  
 
                      ERIC 
               Don’t play games with me. We  
               both know why you’re here.  
 
                      ALANA 
               Yeah, you’re right, Eric. I  
               came here to see you. My entire 
               life, like the universe, seems  
               to revolve only around you! 
 
People begin look at Alana’s and Eric’s direction. The 
Pastor continues to preach.   
 
                      ERIC 
               Alana, calm down-  
 
                      ALANA 
               No, Eric! It’s time you start 
               listening to me for a change!  
 
Meanwhile, Cody, Harlee, and Weston turn to the commotion 
Alana has started. The Pastor stops preaching. He looks at 
the argument as well. Harlee looks none too pleased.  
 
Cody sighs and rolls his eyes in annoyance while Weston 
shakes his head in disappointment.     
 
                      HARLEE 
               I don’t believe this.  
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Harlee begins angrily walking to Alana and Eric. Weston 
gulps.  
 
                      ERIC 
               Me! Me! Me! That’s all I ever 
               hear coming out of you, Alana!  
 
                      ALANA 
               And once again ‘Saint Eric’  
               passes judgment on those who 
               he feels isn’t good enough to   
               be around him! This is so you! 
 
                      HARLEE 
               STOP IT!  
 
Eric and Alana look at Harlee, who’s tearfully angry. 
Everyone’s quiet. Cody and Weston walk to the crying 
Harlee.  
 
                      HARLEE 
               This isn’t about either of you!  
 
Guilt appears on Eric’s face. 
 
                      ERIC 
               Harlee, I-- 
 
                      WESTON 
               Eric. (Shakes head) Don’t. Not now.  
 
Eric appears saddened. Alana looks away. It’s quite obvious 
she feels stupid and embarrassed for her actions.  
 
                      HARLEE 
               Get out. Save your crap for  
               someone who cares.        
 
                      ERIC 
               Harlee-- 
 
                      HARLEE 
               GO! Both of you. Just go!  
 
Harlee runs away crying. Cody and Weston follow her. Eric 
sighs in shame.  
 



36. 

INT. MS. ROCHA’S CLASSROOM – DAY 
 
Samantha Rocha is throwing out Lexus’s old papers. Someone 
knocks on her door. She looks up. 
 
                      MS. ROCHA 
               Oh, Howard. Come in. 
 
Howard, MR. LAWRENCE, enters the room. He walks to her 
desk. 
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               How are you feeling?  
 
                      MS. ROCHA 
               Isn’t it obvious?  
 
Mr. Lawrence nods.  
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               Right.  
 
                      MS. ROCHA 
               Sorry. I just think it’s a 
               little weird that the three  
               students who died all came  
               from our school, and when  
               you factor that in with the 
               drugs, the shootings, and the 
               violence, I just don’t see  
               how we’re going to last that  
               much longer. It’s only a  
               matter of time before— 
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE  
               Samantha.  
 
Ms. Rocha looks up at Mr. Lawrence, who appears stern.  
 
                      MR. LAWRENCE 
               Our school isn’t shutting down. 
 
                      MS. ROCHA  
               Oh yeah? 
 
Ms. Rocha gets up from her desk. She begins heading out.  
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                      MS. ROCHA 
               The state seems to think  
               otherwise.  
 
She leaves.  
 
EXT. NEIGHBORHOOD – DAY 
 
Kenn is walking away from Robby, who’s trying to keep up 
with him. Kenn appears to be angry. 
 
                      ROBBY 
               Talk to me, Kenn.  
 
                      KENN 
               What is there to talk about?  
               The man said people would die 
               and surprise, they did. 

 
Robby catches up to Kenn and turns him around.  
 
                      ROBBY  
               So, you think it’s our fault?  
 
                      KENN 
               I’m not the one with the necklace. 
 
Robby looks shocked. Kenn walks away.  
 
  
                
  
 

 


